S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th January 2018 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mrs T Banks, Mr I Jordan, Mr P Bland, Mr J Smallwood,  Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson,  Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr K Reynolds,  Mr S Wells, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds and County Councillor Mr S Eyre

APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th December 2017, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: See attached Report.  
Mrs Cornwell thanked Cllr Nockolds for the production of her report which had been circulated to all members, it was said that the report was helpful and enabled members to digest the content prior to the evenings meeting. 
Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the problem of homelessness in Kings Lynn and informed members that the Government provides the Borough Council with extra income to assist with the situation.

She said that in 2016, the Borough Council acquired a number of special flats to help homeless people but many who are offered help often refuse it, some of which have chosen to live in sheds on Allotments in Kings Lynn.

Cllr Nockolds stated that last year very few people took up the offer of the new special flats, however this year they have all been used.

Mr Jordan commented that the Police can assist with certain issues as per the Vagrancy Act. 
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Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the Borough Council is doing what it can to help with the funding provided by the Government.

Borough Councilor Daubney:  No Report  
County Councilor Eyre:  Members welcomed Cllr Eyre to the meeting and said that they were pleased to see him.

Cllr Eyre reported that he is a member of the new Digital Innovation Committee who is looking to provide better broadband coverage for Norfolk.

He said that mobile signals in all rural areas will be looked at to find where the black spots are, he added that there is currently 89% coverage on fibre broadband increasing to 90% in March 2018. 

Cllr Eyre was pleased to report that he is the Walking and Cycling Champion and said that a map has been produced showing all the various Norfolk trails.
He said that Norfolk County Council is currently in talks with Natural England to make a route from Kings Lynn to Hunstanton.

Mr Smallwood said that he had read in the Lynn news that some improvement works were scheduled for the A10 through West Winch, he asked if the stretch of road would be single or dual carriageway.

Cllr Nockolds stated that the Borough Council is putting £100,000 into producing a Transport Plan; she said that the improvements will include a new West Winch bypass; she added that money from the Housing Developers will help to fund the works.

Mr Narborough asked for an update regarding the repair works at Saddlebow.

Cllr Nockolds said that she was not sure of the current situation and confirmed that Highways England is responsible for the job.
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  
Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting, however wished to update members on a couple of issues.

Allotments – Left hand Driveway: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the left hand driveway and confirmed that the agreed work had been carried out by Mr Heaton on Saturday 6th January 2018.
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Manure: Mr Narborough spoke briefly about the dumping of manure at the Allotments and said that a recent delivery had been left out of the newly allocated area.

Mrs Banks said that when it was initially deposited it had been left in a tidy manner, however suggested that tenants had perhaps spread it a little during transporting it to their plots.
Mr Narborough felt that the situation should be monitored before the Car Park becomes an untidy mess.

New Trees at Nursery Close:  Mr Narborough spoke regarding the development of a new bungalow at Nursery Close and felt that the area had been left a little open. He suggested that the planting of two additional trees on the Green along Nursery Close, would soften the impact of the bungalow.
Members agreed that this was a good idea and it was suggested that flowering cherry trees would be ideal specimens.

Mr Narborough said that he would raise the matter again in due course. 
New Committee Room Door/Frame and Kitchen Work Surfaces:  Mr Narborough confirmed that a quote has been sought for the work involved to replace the Committee Room door and frame.

He added that a further quote is awaited to replace a section of the Kitchen work surface.

Comment was made that Stainless Steel or Stone Resin may be a better, longer lasting alternative.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would investigate the options.

(Clerk’s Note: After speaking to Kings Oak Kitchens, Mrs Cornwell was informed that stone resin is very problematic with the resin sticking to existing worktops – No further action will be taken)

Possible Extension to rear of storage area at Village Hall:  Mr Narborough explained that he and Mrs Cornwell had been to look at the Village Hall in view of a possible Extension to allow for additional Storage space.

He explained that there is a good area of land to the rear of the Village Hall which would provide adequate space for an Extension.
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After discussion regarding the old storage shed and the old stalls it was agreed that the first step would be to contact Mr Matt Sturgeon for some advice to see what may be achievable and at what sort of cost.

Low Road Fence:  Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the Low Road fence and said that following the pollarding of the Willow Tree it had become apparent that it may be in need of repair.

Mr Narborough said that he would inspect the fence and report back his findings.

Fire Alarm / Intruder Alarm:  Mrs Cornwell explained that she had recently spoken to AMR Group regarding the servicing of the Fire/Intruder Alarms and it was confirmed that in the event of either alarms being set off there is no current speech dial system in place.

Mrs Cornwell explained that the speech dial system works by linking the current alarm systems (Village Hall and Parish Office) to three contact telephone lines, so that in the event of a Fire/Intruder, the system will automatically contact the telephone numbers provided.
Mrs Cornwell said that a quote had been received from AMR Group to install the speech dial system to the two buildings at approximately £130 to £150 each and the work could be carried out during the February half term.

Members agreed that Mr Price, Mr Jordan and Mr Narborough should discuss the matter further and make a decision.
(Clerk’s Note: After further discussion the speech dial system has been agreed for the Village Hall and Parish Office. This will be installed during the February half term).
Finance 
Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting had been held on 4th January 2018, to discuss the current three quarter year accounts, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
After confirmation that the nett total is £66,864.14 against a Budget of £94,980, 

Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the three quarter year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
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Government Grant: Mr Jordan spoke regarding the Government Grant from the Borough Council to the Parish Council and said that this is being phased out; he confirmed that a reduced amount of £605 would be paid to the Parish Council this year and next year it is likely that it may not be received at all.

The Proposed Precept for 2018/2019: Mr Jordan confirmed that the Precept for 2018/2019 had also been discussed during the meeting; he confirmed to members that all items put forward by the Assets Committee had been included within the Budget along with the new Business Rates.

Members were happy with the precept figure of £94,835 (A reduction of £145 on this current year). 

Members thanked Mr Jordan and Mrs Cornwell for doing a good job and commented that whilst Council Tax is due to increase the Parish Council has done well to manage its finances to reduce its precept for the sixth year running.

Mr Jordan proposed that the budget figure of £94,835 for 2018/2019 should be accepted, this was seconded by Mr Narborough, with all members in favour.
To approve the following documents:

SWPC Operational Risk Assessment

SWPC Financial Risk Assessment

Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control

Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit

Mr Jordan explained that the documents are usually discussed by the Policy Committee however; as they all related to financial matters they had been discussed by the Finance Committee where most members had been present.
With one or two minor amendments and typo errors, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should adopt the SWPC Operational Risk Assessment, the SWPC Financial Risk Assessment, the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control and the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell explained that there would be no Bank Reconciliation carried out at the evenings meeting as the Bank Statements had only just been received that afternoon.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would carry out the usual check at the February Parish Council meeting.
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Planning 
Mr Bland confirmed that all members had received the December Planning Report and the minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held on 8th January 2018 with details of the various Planning Application Decisions and the list of Notifications from the Borough Council regarding Applications Granted or Refused.

17/02372/F - 44 Nursery Lane, South Wootton Mr Bland commented briefly regarding the proposal to construct 2 new dwellings and garages at land to the rear of Branscombe, 44 Nursery Lane.

He said that the Planning Committee had been strongly against this proposal and along with a number of residents has objected to the proposal.

Mr Jordan asked Cllr Nockolds if she would support the Parish Council’s decision to object to the application.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that she would certainly look at the application and speak to the relevant Planning officers.

Policy 
Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting; however informed members that he is currently in the process of going through Parish Council archives which had been stored at the home of the late Charles Richman.

He said that the original plans for the Village Hall had been retrieved along with other interesting books and documents.

Cllr Nockolds said that she regularly attends the Norfolk Record Office in Norwich, and kindly offered to take anything which the Parish Council would like to have stored there.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – No Report 
Junior School: - Mr Scales reported that he had attended and enjoyed the Christmas Fair held on Wednesday 13th December 2017.

He confirmed that the next Governors meeting would be held in two weeks time.

Wootton Park: – No meeting held
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South Wootton in Bloom: – No meeting held
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
Citizens Advice Bureau       Thank you for Donation

 
    Info
NALC 



   Newsletter




      “





   Training Programme


      “

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list below, 

226
Anglian Water


107102
Allots water 8/9-7/12

  25.55

227
Anglian Water


107103
Allots water 1/9-30/11

108.99

228
Anglian Water


107104
VH water 8/9-7/12

169.59

229
NPFA



107105
Annual membership

  30.00

230
NCC



107106
Safer Programme m/ship
  30.00

231
Brights Ltd


107107
VH Cleaning


393.41

232
K & M Lighting Svs

107108
Maint – Dec

   
408.80

233
Mr Moon


107109
VH Window Cleaning

  16.00

234
BMAC Gdn Svs

107110
Tree pruning


  60.00

235
Total Gas & Power

107111
Street Lighting Supply
-Oct
754.16

236
BMAC Gdn Svs

107112
Bins & Leaf Blowing

  90.00

237
CGM



107113
Play Equip Insp 6/12

  30.00

238
BCKLWN


107114
VH Premises Licence

180.00

239
CGM



107115
Hedge Cutting C/Yard

588.00

240
NBB Recycled Furniture
107116
Picnic Table fixing kits
  35.92

241
CGM



107117
Play Equip Insp 14/12

  30.00

242
CGM



107118
Bins + Cemetery

  90.00

243
HMRC



107119
Contb - Dec


796.96

243a
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 19 Dec
Cont’b –Dec
                        886.16

243b
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 19 Dec 
Salary & Exps – Dec- BACS  )

243c
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 19 Dec
Salary – Dec- BACS  )          2216.47
243d
W W Lucas


D/D 19 Dec
Wages – Dec BACS  )
243e
A J Walker


D/D 19 Dec
Salary & Exps – Dec- BACS )

243f
R K Jarret


D/D 19 Dec
Salary – Dec - BACS
    )     1562.81

244
Prudential


107120
TC – AVC


  80.00

Plus Accounts received since circulated list, plus:   
245
Friends of KL CAB

107121
Donation


150.00

246
Darren Heaton

107122
Allotment Road Repairs
250.00

247
K & M Lighting


107123
St Lighting Maint Jan 18
408.80

248
BMAC Garden Services
107124
Pre-Sch Gate Repairs/Drains  65.00

249
P J Windows


107125
Bus Shelter Cleaning x5
  75.00

250
Paramount Fire Armour
107126
Fire Extinguisher Service
171.72

251
ECS



107127
On line Backup

  13.30

252
BMAC Garden Services
107128
Bins 27/12/17-2/1/18

  60.00

253
BMAC Garden Services
107129
Remove Tree / Weed WP
  60.00

254
Mr Bright’s


107130
Village Hall Cleaning

393.41
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Bank balances as at 29.12.2017
Community Account
      

     
     24,948.04
Step saver a/c
                 
      
              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                       175,000.00
Total                                                                                        £199,948.04
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.40pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 13th February 2018, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
13th February 2018                                                                              Chairman
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